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March 3, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits a report that responds to Ordinance 17696, Section 25, P1, which restricts expenditure for CIP 1048385, the Factoria Recycling and Transfer Station Project, until the Solid Waste Division (division) of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks completes a review and report on the 2006 Solid Waste Transfer and Waste Management Plan (Transfer Plan), and a motion that acknowledges the receipt of the report. 

The report addresses: 
· tonnage projections and revenue projections; 
· overall costs of the region-wide transfer station upgrades; 
· functionality and service alternatives at the transfer stations; 
· level of service criteria addressed in the Transfer Plan; 
· retention and repair of the existing transfer station; 
· and recommendation 4 of the King County Performance Audit of Solid Waste Transfer Station Capital Projects.

The report also documents efforts to engage stakeholders – the Metropolitan Solid Waste Management Advisory Committee, the Sound Cities Association, the City of Bellevue, and the Solid Waste Advisory Committee, as well as commercial haulers and interested citizens – in the review process. A draft report was transmitted to stakeholders on October 9, 2013. All comments received between October 9, 2013 and February 3, 2014 and a responsiveness summary are included in the report.

Based on stakeholder input, the division originally analyzed nine transfer system alternatives along with the base plan contained in the adopted Transfer Plan. Alternatives to the base plan included not building one or more planned transfer facilities as well as consideration of self-haul only facilities, self-haul restrictions, and other service alternatives. After receiving feedback on the draft report, a tenth alternative was added, which further developed the division’s recommendation in the draft report to consider options that would modify plans for the Northeast Recycling and Transfer Station (Northeast). The resulting analysis confirmed that it is feasible to build the Factoria Recycling and Transfer Station (Factoria) with its current design and permits, close the Houghton Transfer Station, and not build Northeast while still meeting regional service needs. Policy and operational changes would be required.

The division recommends moving forward with construction of Factoria while continuing analysis of policy and operational modifications, gathering further stakeholder input, and analyzing environmental impacts of alternatives to construction of Northeast. This will enable the division to meet strategic plan goals related to financial stewardship, protecting the environment, and providing services that are responsive to community needs. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]It is estimated that data gathering, analysis, outreach and other work to develop this report required 3,360 staff hours or approximately $297,000. Of that total, the report drafting cost approximately $35,000.

Thank you for your continued support of the division’s efforts to provide environmentally-responsible and efficient solid waste service to the residents and businesses of King County.

If you have any questions, please contact Pat D. McLaughlin, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-477-4501.

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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